The original documents are located in Box C47, folder “Presidential Handwriting,
8/30/1976” of the Presidential Handwriting File at the Gerald R. Ford Presidential Library.

Copyright Notice
The copyright law of the United States (Title 17, United States Code) governs the making of
photocopies or other reproductions of copyrighted material. Gerald Ford donated to the United
States of America his copyrights in all of his unpublished writings in National Archives collections.
Works prepared by U.S. Government employees as part of their official duties are in the public
domain. The copyrights to materials written by other individuals or organizations are presumed to
remain with them. If you think any of the information displayed in the PDF is subject to a valid
copyright claim, please contact the Gerald R. Ford Presidential Library.



THE WHITE HOUSE

WASHINGTON

August 30, 1976

ADMINISTRATIVELY CONFIDENTIAL

MEMORANDUM FOR: L. WILLIAM SEIDMAN
FROM: JAMES E. CONNORgg, g
S UBJECT: Secretary Hills' Request to Release

$2 Billion in Tandem Mortgage
Purchase Funds

Confirming telephone call to Roger‘Pérter this morning, the
President reviewed your memorandum of August 25 on the above
subject and approved the following option:

Option 3 - Authorize the release of additional tandem mortgage
‘ purchase funds for multi-family housing limited to
projects for which FHA insurance had been applied
for before June 30.
This would effectively limit new tandem commitments
to the estimated $1.1 billion pro_;ects in the FHA

processing pipeline.

Please follow-up with appropriate action.

cc: Dick Cheney

Digitized from Box C47 of The Presidential Handwriting File at the Gerald R. Ford Presidential Library



THE WHITE HOUSE

WASHINGTON

August 25, 1976

MEMORANDUM FOR THE PRESIDENT

FROM: L. WILLIAM SEIDMANM

SUBJECT: Secretary Hills' Request to Release $2 Billion
in Tandem Mortgage Purchase Funds

The Emergency Housing Act of 1975 authorized the purchase of

$10 billion of 7.5 percent mortgages on residential property
subject to appropriations and release by the President. The
1976 HUD Appropriation Act approved the Administration's re-
quest for authority to purchase $5 billion of mortgages. On
January 6, you authorized Secretary Hills to release $3 billion
of that authority for the purchase of multi-family apartment
projects. The $3 billion was fully committed by the end of June.

Secretary Hills' Proposal

On August 24, Secretary Hills requested the Economic Policy
Board Executive Committee to consider her proposal that you
authorize the release of the $2 billion remaining in tandem
mortgage purchase funds for multi-family housing from the 1976
Appropriation Act in the next few days. A memorandum from
Secretary Hills outlining her proposal is attached at Tab A.

The EPB Executive Committee reviewed this issue on August 25

and requested OMB to provide their views and analysis of the

budgetary impact of the proposal. A memorandum from Jim Lynn
is attached at Tab B.

This memorandum reviews the economic and budgetary impact of
Secretary Hills' proposal and seeks your decision on the issue
of releasing additional tandem funds.

Economic and Budgetary Considerations

There is general agreement that during the past year the situa-
tion in single family housing starts has improved steadily
while the situation in multi-family housing (5 units or more)
remains depressed. Multifamily starts in FY 1975 and FY 1976
were the lowest in the 18 years for which we have data.

There is less agreement on the economic impact of releasing
additional tandem financing. HUD projects that the funds would
assist approximately 80,000 units and provide 160,000 jobs.

OMB argues that tandem assistance subsidizes many units that
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would have been built anyway without tandem financing and thus
the net additional units and jobs are much less. Moreover, on
the important issue of timing, OMB questions whether the release
of these additional funds would significantly affect the housing
start data in the near term.

HUD estimates that the net budget outlay, or discount on resale
of the mortgages, would range from $93 million to $323 million
depending on market yields at the time of resale. OMB feels
that the net outlay is likely to be at the upper end of the
range estimated by HUD. The bulk of the outlays would occur

in FY 1979 and FY 1980 with outlays of less than $10 million

in FY 1978 under all assumptions.

The National Association of Home Builders, the National Corpor-
ation for Housing Partnerships, and many members of Congress -
have urged the release of the additional $2 billion of remain-
ing tandem authority. OMB is concerned that release of the
funds at this time would appear blatantly political and might
appear inconsistent with your stance on balancing the budget.

Alternative Proposal

While OMB opposes the additional release of tandem authority,
if it is decided that a release would be advantageous, OMB
recommends limiting new tandem commitments to projects for
which FHA insurance had been applied for before June 30. This
would effectively limit new tandem commitments to the estima-
ted $1.1 billion projects in the FHA processing pipeline. OMB
argues that this alternative would:

O Reduce the budgetary outlays almost in half.

o Focus assistance on those mortgages that are closer to
construction.

o Limit assistance to mortgages that began FHA processing
when tandem financing was available, thereby maximizing
the possibility of subsidizing projects that would not
otherwise be built.

Options and Recommendations

Option 1 Authorize the release of the $2 billion
remaining in tandem mortgage purchase funds
for multi-family housing from the 1976
Appropriation Act.

Supported by: HUD, Labor, Domestic Council,
Commerce,; Friedersdorf
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Option 2 Do not authorize the release of additional
tandem mortgage purchase funds at this time.

Supported by: OMB, Treasury, CEA

Option 3 Authorize the release of additional tandem
mortgage purchase funds for multi-family
housing limited to projects for which FHA
insurance had been applied for before June 30.

This would effectively limit new tandem com-
mitments to the estimated $1.1 billion pro-
jects in the FHA processing pipeline.

Supported by: OMB supports this option if
it is decided that a release
of some additional authority
would be advantageous.
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August 24, 1976

MEMORANDUM FOR: The President

FROM: Carla A. Hills
SUBJECT: Release of $2 Billion in "Tanden®

Mortgage Purchase Funds for Multi-
family Housing
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Background

The Emergency Housing Act of 1975 authorized the purchase,
subject to appropriations and release by the President, of
$10 billion of 7.5 percent mortgages on residential property.
The 1976 HUD-Independent Agencies Appropriation Act approved
the Administration's request for authority to purchase $5 billion
of mortgages. On January 6, you authorized me to release
$3 billion of that authority for the purchase of mortgages on
multifamily apartment projects, and that $3 billion was committed
by the end of June.

Current Status of the Multifamily Housing Industry

While single-~-family housing starts have been improving
steadily over the past year, the recovery in the multifamily
sector has been extremely disappointing.

o} Multifamily starts (5 units or more) in FY 1976
totaled 240,000, only 13 percent above the 212,000
recorded in FY 1975, and far below the 500,000
desired for an adequate continuing supply of
apartments. Starts in these two years were the
lowest in the 18 years for which we have data.

o July multifamily starts dropped to an annual rate
of 194,000 units, 36 percent below the June level
and 6 percent below the discouraging rate of one
year ago.

o Because starts have been low for so long, the
number of completed apartments becoming available
for rent has been dropping steadily. In FY 1975,
some 534,000 apartments were completed; in FY 1976,
completions dropped to 289,000 units. The
completion rate is expected to decline still
further in FY 1977.

o) Vacancy rates have dropped from the 6 to 6.5
percent range of 1975 to a 5.5 to 5.8 percent
range in 1976. At the same time, the rate at
which new apartments are rented increased sharply,
and has been at historic highs for the first six
months of 1976.

o Unemployment in the construction trades is at
17.7 percent.



Recommendation

I strongly recommend that you authorize the release of
the $2 billion remaining from the 1976 Appropriation Act in
the next few days.

There is a substantial demand for the tandem money in
the multifamily sector. We estimate that when the $3 billion
of tandem money for multifamily projects was exhausted in June
there was an additional $1.1 billion of eligible projects for
which funds were not available. Since then the number of
eligible projects has increased significantly. This pent-up
demand has caused the National Association of Home Builders,
the National Corporation for Housing Partnerships, and many
members of Congress to urge that the additional $2 billion
of- tandem authority be released. Release of the funds would
clearly establish the Administration's continued commitment
to recovery in the multifamily sector.

We believe we can make a substantial contribution in
assisting the nation's short-term as well as a longer term
multifamily recovery with tandem assistance. Approximately
9,200 multifamily units have reached the last stages of FHA
processing without tandem financing, and it is our judgment
that a large proportion of these units will not proceed to
start of construction without tandem financing.

If released, the funds would assist approximately 80,000
units. Based on the rule of thumb that each multifamily start
generates 2 construction jobs, the assisted units would provide
160,000 jobs and thereby alleviate unemployment in the building
trades and demonstrate to the building trades our concern over
their plight.



EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20503

MEMORANDUM FOR L. WILLIAM SEIDMAN 5&&’€E>

FROM: JAME . LYNN
<
SUBJECT: Secrdtary Hills' Request to Release
Tandem Funds

Secretary Hills has requested Presidential authorization
to release $2 billion in tandem funds for purchase of
multifamily apartment mortgages. Such a release would
exhaust the available, appropriated mortgage purhcase
authority. 1In her letter, Secretary Hills takes a strong
stand that additional tandem assistance is necessary to
assist the multifamily housing sector, which has not
recovered as quickly as we have desired or predicted, and
to publicly demonstrate the Administration's support for
this sector.

OMB feels the additional funds are unnecessary and may be
unwise politically. Further, if it is felt some support

is necessary, we have an alternative proposal. The
following sections set out OMB's reaction to and differences
with the position in Secretary Hills' letter.

Programmatic

. OMB continues to contend that tandem assistance
subsidizes many units that would have been built anyway in
the process of encouraging new units. Clearly, many of the
estimated 80,000 units to be aided would be built without
tandem financing.

. Although not at a pace we would like, the multi-
family sector continues to recover. 1In her letter,
Secretary Hills acknowledges the sharp increases in and
record pace at which apartments are being rented, indicating
that demand for apartments is beginning to respond to economic
recovery. By releasing new tandem authority now, we run the
risk of overbuilding by subsidizing apartment construction
just when demand is naturally inducing construction.



. The HUD letter severely overestimates the employ-
ment impact. To provide 160,000 new jobs requires one to
assume that all 80,000 units are new units. To the extent
the tandem-supported units would have been built anyway,
the construction jobs on that project are not "new" jobs.
In addition, HUD outlay estimates imply that some con-
struction will not start until 1978 or even 1979, when
construction unemployment is unknown.

. HUD indicates that 9,200 units are so advanced in
the FHA approval cycle that they are ready to start con-
struction, and that these starts would directly and
significantly affect the housing start data were they to
get tandem financing. If that were true, the $460 million
of commitments approved in a comparable stage of processing
in June should have shown up in July starts, but they did
not.

Political

. OMB is concerned that any release would appear
blatantly political at this time. If the release appears
to be only politically motivated, it might be more
embarrassing than helpful.

. Further, a release might appear inconsistent with
the Administration's stance on balancing the budget and
eliminating unnecessary spending.

Budgetary

. In a follow—-up memorandum (copy attached), HUD
estimates that the net outlay, or discount upon resale
of the mortgages, will range from $93 to $323 million
depending upon market yields at the time or resale. The
vast majority of the outlay impact would occur in fiscal
years 1979 and 1980, with outlays of less than $10 million
in 1978 under all assumptions.

. OMB feels that the net outlay is more likely to be
at the upper end of the range estimated by HUD. Assuming
that multifamily mortgage rates will fall to the 8.5 percent
range is very optimistic. Further, if HUD is successful
in accelerating construction action, their projected outlays



in FY 1980 and FY 1981 are likely to be moved back to
FY 1979. This makes the President's intention to
balance the 1979 budget more difficult.

Recommendation

OMB feels the requested release of tandem authority is
unnecessary and politically risky. If it is concluded
that a release would be advantageous, however, OMB has an
alternative to propose. We would limit commitments to
projects for which FHA insurance had been applied for
before June 30. This would effectively limit new tandem
commitments to the projects in the FHA processing pipeline,
an estimated $1.1 billion worth. We feel this alternative
would have four very important advantages:

1. The net outlay would be limited to an estimated
$180 million, using the upper limit to HUD's
estimates.

2. The tandem assistance would be limited to a
universe of mortgages that are closer to
construction, thereby minimizing the impact of
unnecessary tandem subsidies when the expected
natural increase in demand occurs.

3. The tandem assistance would also be limited to
mortgages that began FHA processing when tandem
financing was available, thereby maximizing the
possibility of subsidizing projects that would
not otherwise have been built.

4. By tying any new funds to earlier funding, the

political connection to the Presidential campaign
could be muted.

Attachment
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GOVERNMENT NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION IN-REPLY REFER TO

MEMORANDUM FOR: James T. Lynn-
: Director
Office of Management and Budget

Subject: Outlay projections for additional $2
billion in "tandem" purchases

After your meeting this morning, the Secretary asked me --
to quickly provide you with our net outlay projections

in the event an additional $2 billion of authority is
released for purchase of multifamily mortgages under

the Emergency Housing Act of 1975.

As you know, the net outlay is dependent upon the price
received when the mortgages are sold by GNMA. Histori-
cally, GNMA has sold such mortgages to private investors
who have purchased at prices reflecting prevailing market
rates. We have made projections by assuming a range of
market rates from 8-1/2 percent to 10 percent. If the
mortgages were subsequently sold on a basis other than
market, for example to the Federal Financing Bank, pro-
jected outlays might be reduced. Sales to the Federal
Financing Bank would raise other issues, particularly
the increased volume and cost of Treasury borrowing
required to carry such mortgages.

The projections attached are made on the conservative
-assumption that all commitments made will result in the

delivery of mortgages and are based on our experience
with regard to delivery times. .

W73

David M. deWilde .

Att.



$2 Billion Muléi-family Mortgage Purchase Program

Net Outlays

Market Interest

Rate at Sale Total FYy '78 FY '79 FY '80 fY '81
8 1/2% $ 93.1 $2.3 $ 40.2 $ 41.3 $ 9.3
9 175.2 4.4 75.6 77.7 17.5
9 1/2 251.9 6.3 108.7 111.7 25.2

10 . 323.2 8.1 139.5 143.3 32.3
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August 26
THE WHITE HOUSE
WASHINGTON
Dick:

We have not had time to staff the
attached but it is a subject under
discussion back here and, therefore,
I wanted the President to be aware
of it. There may be differences
between OMB and HUD which should

be explored.

A




MEMORANDUM FOR

FROM:

SUBJECT:

A memorandum from Secretary Carla Hills on. "Release

FUG 25 1376

THE WHITE HOUSE C}L&Ul

WASHINGTON ASA

”

August 25, 1976

MAX FRIEDERSDORF
JOHN O. MARSH

7 J’?/
L. WILLIAM SEIDMAN =7 C >

Release of $2 billion in "Tanden”
mortgage purchase funds for multi-
family housing

AR

of $2 Billion in 'Tandem’ Mortgage Purchase Funds
for Multifamily Housing" is attached.

Secretary Hills is anxious to get this to the President

in Vail on the

morning at 9:30 a.m.

courrier flight leaving tomorrow

on this memorandum as soon as possible.

Thank you.

Attachment

We would appreciate your comments



THE SECRETARY OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
WASHINGTON, D. C.. 20410

August 24, 1975

BIIRISNNTYA

MEMORANDUM FOR: The President

FROM: Carla A, Hills
SUBJECT: Releases of $2 Billion in *Tandem”

Mortgage Purchase Funds for Multi-
family Housing
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number of completed apartments beconing available
for rent has been dropping steadily. 1In FY 1975,
some 534,000 apartments were completed; in FY 1976,
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Racommendation
I strongly recommend that you authorize the release of
the $2 billion remaining from the 1976 Appropriation Act in

the next few days.

There is a substantial demand for the tandem money in
the multifamily sector. We estimate that when the $3 billion
of tandem money for multifamily projects was exhausted in June
there was an additional $1.1 billion of eligible projects for
whicn funds were not available. Since then the number of
eligible projects has increased significantly. This pent-up
demand nas caused the National Association of Home Builders,
the Kational Corporation for Housing Partnerships, and many
members of Congress to urge that the additiomal $2 billion
of tandem authority be released. Release of the funds would
clearly establish the Administration’s continued commitment
to recovery in the multifamily sector.

We believe we can make a substantial contribution in
assisting the nation's short-term as well as a longer term
multifamily recovery with tandem assistance. Approximately
9,200 multifamily units have reached the last stages of FHA
processing without tandem financing, and it is our judgment
that a large proportion of these units will not procead to
start of. construction without tandem financing.

If released, the funds would assist approximately 380,000
units. BRased on the rule of thumb that each multifamily start
generates 2 construction jobs, the assisted unit would provide
160,000 jobs and thereby alleviate unemployment in the building
trades and demonstrate to the building trades our concern over
their plight.





